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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of January 31, 2008

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Acting Chairman Hawawini called the meeting to order at 7:40 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel Munir, and Lentz


Late:
Chairman Hunter (arrived at 7:50 p.m.)


Absent:
Commissioner Maturo


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Jameel Munir moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 3 - 0 (Chairman Hunter absent during voting).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Acting Chairman Hawawini commented that at the last meeting, Commissioner Lentz expressed strong feelings about the proposed biotech development at Sierra Point.  He acknowledged those concerns, and explained that he voted in favor of the project because he viewed bioscience as a key way of finding solutions for basic human problems like health and clean water.  

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Acting Chairman Hawawini reported that the Commission received a letter from the California Environmental Protection Agency indicating that a draft five-year review for the Midway Village Park is ready for comments.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update -- Review of the Noise Section of the Health & Safety Element


Acting Chairman Hawawini noted that the Noise Element was the last section of the General Plan for the Planning Commission to review.

Community Development Director Prince advised that the Noise Element is one of seven state-mandated elements in the General Plan, and Brisbane consolidated its Noise Element with the Health and Safety Element.  He explained that the purpose of the Noise Element is to limit the community’s exposure to noise; he said staff reviewed project-specific noise studies and the environmental review documents for the General Plan.  He drew attention to the worksheet identifying proposed language and organization changes.


Director Prince said Brisbane’s noise policies and programs recognize that noise comes from a variety of sources, including traffic, aircraft, construction, industrial activities, and urban noises like loud music and barking dogs, which are typically handled by Brisbane’s police or enforcement officers.  



Director Prince said San Francisco International Airport has initiated a number of programs to reduce noise impacts on surrounding communities, including an Airport Roundtable to raise issues of concern.  He drew attention to the noise complaint statistics in the meeting packet.  


Acting Chairman Hawawini welcomed Chairman Hunter and invited him to chair the rest of the meeting.


Director Prince talked about noise monitoring efforts in Brisbane and referred to the noise contour map in the General Plan.  He said the environmental review of the Baylands project will provide an updated noise analysis that will be incorporated in the revised General Plan.


Chairman Hunter expressed frustration with the aircraft noise complaint mechanism, noting that some citizens make frequent calls about noise, but the problem has continued.  He recommended more public education regarding the complaint and enforcement process.  Director Prince suggested inviting an airport representative to make a presentation at a future meeting.  He said the airport uses complaint data to identify the specific airlines and flights causing problems.


Chairman Hunter observed that double-pane windows are an effective way to abate noise for occupants of a building.  He said South San Francisco has a window replacement component, and he asked about the possibility of that kind of program for Brisbane.


Chairman Hunter commented that some aircraft noise may be coming from activity to and from the Oakland International Airport across the Bay.


Commissioner Jameel Munir asked if data from noise monitoring stations can be collected remotely and provided to the appropriate cities.  Associate Planner Johnson advised that extensive monitoring data is available at San Francisco Airport’s noise abatement office.  He added that Brisbane’s station could not be adequately maintained due to access issues and fell into disrepair; it eventually malfunctioned and the Airport is planning to replace it.


Director Prince noted that the duration and sound level determine when noise becomes a violation.


Chairman Hunter observed that time of day and ambient noise levels make a difference in how noise impacts are perceived.


Commissioner Hawawini asked to what extent Brisbane’s bowl-like topography amplified noise levels.  Associate Planner Johnson responded that sound is not necessarily “amplified,” but it may be reflected differently, with less protection provided by the topography than in other communities.  Chairman Hunter commented that sound seems to carry farther in Brisbane.


Commissioner Lentz asked if there was any change in number of complaints after the monitoring station stopped working.  Associate Planner Johnson said he thought the number of complaints had increased in recent years but was not necessarily tied to the operation of the monitoring station; he noted that a few individuals might be responsible for hundreds of calls.  Commissioner Lentz observed that the new monitoring station will provide objective data for ascertaining any changes in noise levels.


Commissioner Lentz asked if a noise wall along the 101 Freeway would reduce  traffic noise.  Director Prince replied that a noise wall can reduce sound for a distance near the wall, but some noise would still be reflected back toward higher elevations.  


Chairman Hunter commented that resurfacing freeways and other roads can help reduce traffic noise.


Commissioner Jameel Munir said he thought Southern California Regional Rail Authority tests found that sound walls made traffic noise worse because they exacerbated pounding noises.


Chairman Hunter observed that complaint rates were far lower in Palo Alto, South San Francisco, and certain other neighboring communities.  He questioned whether this was due to complacency or absence of problems.  He recommended finding ways to continue to mitigate the impacts of aircraft noise on Brisbane by shifting flight paths whenever possible.  

Commissioner Hawawini remarked that many people tolerate a certain amount of noise in order to live conveniently close to major freeways and the airport.

Director Prince drew attention to the matrix showing the proposed revisions to the noise provisions of the 1994 General Plan, and Commissioners reviewed the policies and programs in sequence.


After some discussion, Commissioners decided to leave “unwarranted and intrusive” in Policy 176.


Director Prince noted that Policy 177 might be more appropriate as a program.  Commissioners agreed to make this item Program 176b.


Chairman Hunter reviewed the proposed revisions to Policy 178, regarding transportation and aircraft noise.  He suggested adding “and other regional airports” to Program 178a.


Chairman Hunter asked if idling of engines was addressed elsewhere.  Director Prince said the City will deal with idling as part of freight forwarding applications.  He said a noise study is being done as part of the environmental review for the current proposal at 325 Valley Drive.


Commissioners reviewed the remaining noise policies and programs and made a few minor language changes and clarifications.


Director Prince said the revised provisions will be submitted to the City Council for approval and incorporated into a draft of the revised General Plan.  


Chairman Hunter thanked the staff and members of the public for their input in the Planning Commission’s review of the General Plan.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


Community Development Director Prince advised that staff is leaning toward formatting the revised General Plan in a horizontal orientation.  He congratulated the Planning Commission for completing its comprehensive review and expressed his appreciation for the Commission’s input.


Director Prince wished Commissioner Lentz a happy birthday.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Jameel Munir asked that his name be corrected to Jameel Munir in the future.  He explained that “Haji” is actually a title, and his surname was Munir.


Commissioner Munir indicated that he visited an impressive solar energy project in Hawaii, and he encouraged the City to investigate solar energy incentives.


Commissioner Munir said he understood that the Planning Commission voted on the Sierra Point project without waiting for his input.  He stated that he had some specific concerns about transportation and alternative energy issues.  Chairman Hunter clarified that the Planning Commission reviewed Commissioner Munir’s correspondence and approved a recommendation to the City Council.  He encouraged Commissioner Munir to convey any personal concerns to the Council as part of that public hearing process.


Community Development Director Prince welcomed Commissioner Munir’s written and oral comments.  Commissioner Munir suggested requiring the developer to meet a target of alternative energy generation, such as 50 or 60 percent, for the entire project.  Director Prince advised that the Commission discussed this issue.  Chairman Hunter recalled that the applicant advised that solar energy would not be feasible, and the Commission urged the applicant to consider other forms of alternative energy generation.  He thanked Commissioner Munir for his input.


Commissioner Hawawini noted that the Planning Commission also discussed whether it was wise to set a precedent by delaying a vote until an absent Commissioner was present.  He expressed his opinion that the Commission should proceed with its normal business as long as a quorum is available.  Chairman Hunter pointed out that there were numerous opportunities for all Commissioners to weigh in on the major issues, and Commissioners are encouraged to provide written comments whenever they wish.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Munir made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to adjourn to the Regular Meeting of February 14, 2008.  The motion was unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:19 p.m.
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